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Minutes of meeting held on Monday 26th March 2012
in the Hugh Miller Institute

Community Councillors Ronald Young (Chair), Julie Penwright, Vivienne Plampton, Anne Short, Helen Elliott, Gabrielle Pearson, Bill Wall
Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston, Cllr Craig Fraser 
Community Council Minute Secretary: Jeremy Price
Police Representative:  PC Darren Williams

Youth Representative: Paige Shepherd

Representative from Stagecoach: Steve Walker
1 member of the public was also present – Fraser Thomson
	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed everyone present to the meeting 

Apologies were received from the planning adviser, Lynne Sproull  


	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

These were agreed subject to two minor amendments.
Proposed: Vivienne Plampton Seconded: Julie Penwright

	

	3
	Youth Issues

Paige reported on a number of issues:

a)  Fusion nights continue to run in Fortrose
b) The transitional programme for P7s entering the academy in August 2012 will take place at Easter at the academy to familiarise the participants with their new building and also have fun with the activities on offer.  A number of partners will run it, together with pupils and ex-pupils.
c) Easter programme around the Black Isle will include paintballing, cinema and a visit to Jimmy Chung’s.  Paige and Wanda wished to thank the council, Highland Council and the ward manager for their support and finance for the project.
d) Paige introduced Fraser Thomson who will be shadowing her with a view to developing the Youth Forum.  She also said that Fraser wanted to take over from Bob Clunas as youth representative on the council.  Members unanimously agreed to co-opt him as such.  Ronald welcomed him to his first meeting.

	

	
	.
e) Paige reported that on a general note, she had received a number of complaints about the state of the graveyard which had upset several people in the community.  She singled out the lack of grass cutting and care and attention to the area.  David said that this was entirely the result of the recent spell of good weather.  The contractors hire the equipment for the season and normally cannot start at this time of year as the weather is usually not good enough, so nothing can be done until they get the equipment.  David said he would follow it up.

f) Anne made the point that there is no water available at the graveyard.

g) Anne asked Paige if she would speak to the youths from Fortrose Academy as a number of them were using the play equipment and, as they were older and larger, kicking the bark away and leaving swings wrapped around the top of the structure so others who came could not use them.  Although several had been seen and asked, it was still occurring.

	DA

	4
	Police Report

PC Williams said there had been 43 incidents in the last month, but none of them of interest to the council.  He said he’d been on a 6 week course in Kent and was still on secondment as a firearms instructor.  He was interested to know if there was any visible police presence locally as he had concerns that Cromarty might be ‘forgotten’ by patrols unless they were attending a specific call.
He said there was a new inspector responsible for the Black Isle and the council agreed to invite him or Chief Inspector Gus McPherson to a future meeting to discuss policing.  Jeremy said he was do this. [Sec’s note: this has been done]

	JCNP

	5

5.1
5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5

5.6

5.7

5.8

5.9

5.10

5.11

5.12


	Stagecoach
Ronald introduced and welcomed Steve Walker, Managing Director, Stagecoach in the Highlands and invited him to brief members on the current situation. 
Mr Walker gave an overview of the situation since he arrived about 2 years ago and said the system was then in a sorry state.  He’d made a number of major changes in the past 18 months and there had been a considerable investment in the last six months.  He said that in January Stagecoach lost the schools contracts and this would enable him to focus on local services with the freed up buses.

Timetables were changed and a decision had to be made to loop the service through Jemimaville one way but back another or the hourly target could not have been met.

He felt that the reliability had improved and Stagecoach had won over more customers now and he said things should continue to improve.

Ronald raised the issue of speeding buses and gave examples, supported by Anne.  Mr Walker said there was no reason to speed now that the timetable had been changed.  He did say that they used a firm who supplied mystery travellers to follow up such complaints and would look into that option.  He encouraged the reporting of such incidents.

Ronald also outlined an issue of the morning bus apparently taking a different route to that advertised and possibly leaving passengers stranded.  Mr Walker said he’d not received any complaints of this, nor of Anne’s report of a recent bus not even turning up at Inverness.  Ronald confirmed these were consistent problems and Mr Walker said the buses all had a number of cameras on board to it is possible to watch the routes taken or specific actions of drivers and customers.

Ronald alluded to the complaints form system and said that to his knowledge it had not worked for Culbokie, an area which was made a number of promises which delivered nothing.  David said that this was not apparently the case and Mr Walker had delivered improvements in that area working with the council.
Mr Walker said it was important to have good communication with communities and the form system was a way of improving this and for him to understand the needs of communities.  He said he used his small team of 3 inspectors who had to cover the Highlands but relied on feedback as much.

A number of options for the Inverness/Cromarty route were raised and discussed, including the North Kessock stop which lengthened the journey and the lost opportunity of the Tore park and ride scheme which would have provided a transport interchange for Stagecoach and improved services all over the area.

David discussed the route out via Jemimaville and alternating the service so it came out one way and the next bus came out the other route.  Mr Walker said it is possible to change timetables subject to 10 weeks notice.  It was agreed Ronald and David would raise the issue with Resolis to see if there was an appetite for this.

Vivienne made the point that the vast majority of services were smooth, on time and had no problems but all people talked about was the issues when the service failed or something went wrong.
Ronald concluded by thanking Mr Walker for his attendance and frankness in answering the questions.  He said that there were things that the council and community could take and consider as a result and he would be in touch in due course.


	RY/DA


	6
6.1

6.2

6.3

6.4

6.5

6.6

6.7

6.8

6.10

6.11

6.12

6.13


	Matters arising from previous minutes (Previous  minute reference in brackets)
(6.2) (Allotments)  Vivienne has spoken to Colin Dunn and he will contact Ian Hay and submit a grant application.    CAGS members are getting on with the work and will report to the council if anything else is needed.  David said that the grant had been approved recently.
(6.5)  (Tennis courts) David said that the committee need to contact Dennis O’Donald and get the lease drawn up for the court.  Ronald said he would inform them.
(6.8) (Photographs)  The pictures of the council members were being taken and will be put on to the Cromarty Live website.  The council wanted to record thanks to Nora for taking them.  Jeremy will write to her.
(6.9)  (Ice House)  Anne said she had tried on several occasions to speak with Mr Smith but despite his car being there, even with the doors open, he had not answered the door to her.  She will continue trying.
(6.10)  (Toilets, Allan Square) Anne had tried to contact Freda Mackenzie but she was not there and apparently leaving on 1st April.

.

(7.1) (Common Good Fund)  David said the legal papers were still with Andy Wight awaiting a response and also he had spoken with William Gilfillan but still awaiting a response on the matter.
(11.5) (Heating, Victoria Hall)  Anne said she is still exploring avenues of funding for the heating for the Fourways Club.
(12.3) (Tennis Club bank account)  The account has now been opened and the committee has made a request that the council transfer the money over from Dr Forth’s bequest so that it can demonstrate that funds are available when grants, etc are applied for.  Council agreed to transfer £20k now and the balance later.

(15.7) (Braehead and school) Ronald, Julie and David had met with the head teacher and others to discuss options for parking and safety measures.  The next stage is to await the school travel plan and as a short term measure more room has been made at the front to collect children.  Steps will be taken to discourage Braehead parking.  If changes are made to waiting limits, etc, then a local order will be required.
(16.5 and 16.8) (Boats on Links)  Ronald has passed the list to Anne who will email John Nightingale with it.
(16.9) (Oral history project) Vivienne said she would be happy to be the community council representative on any group set up.

(17.2) (Road pot-holes) Ronald is still awaiting a date for the walk round with Ian Hay.
	RY
JCNP

RY/DA


	7

7.1


	Common Good Fund
Nothing further to report than that at 6.6 above.

	

	8
8.1
8.2


	Queen’s Diamond Jubilee
A meeting has been set up by Ingrid Rochford about a summer gala day.
It was agreed to take this item off future agendas and, if necessary, cover the item in AOB.
	

	9
9.1


	Gaelic Chapel 

Following an exchange of emails, Craig reported that he was awaiting a response from Jane Chisholm about progress working with John Nightingale’s representatives.

	

	10
10.1
10.2

10.3

10.4


	Update and Review of Community Councillors’ Portfolios
Vivienne said she was asking local business to stock up for Easter with publications and requesting that collection boxes are used in local commercial premises.
Gabrielle reported on her meeting with Easter Ross Association of Community Councils.  She said the following topics had been discussed:
· Wind farm community benefits

· Ward Forum issues

· Broadband speeds locally and the plan for Scotland 2015-2020 (after some discussion Jeremy will contact HIE and see where we are with BB locally)

· Nigg Energy Park traffic

· Data Protection

· Queen’s Diamond Jubilee events

Gabrielle said she would be happy to continue to attend the meetings of this group and report back to the council.
Helen said she was hoping a clear-up of litter on the Links could be arranged and the Coastguards might help with this.  Craig referred to a pack of information called ‘Adopt a Beach’ which might be of interest to individuals and organisations such as the school locally.  There was a discussion about arranging a beach clear-up and Ronald said Technical Services in Dingwall had provided a number of things in the past such as bags and tabards.

Ronald said the information board by the ferry would likely cost over £2k and Anne said she would explore funding for a replacement for this, possibly with John Henderson as owner of the ferry.


	JCNP
AS



	11
11.1
11.2

11.3

	Victoria Hall
A full report is attached at Appendix A, and a finance report at Appendix B.

Vivienne referred to the report and commented that oil costs had increased by around 70%.
Vivienne also said she was querying the caretaker pay parity with Di Agnew.

Ronald thanked Vivienne and Alan for their continued hard work with the hall.
	

	12
12.1

12.2
	Treasurer’s report
The full report is attached at Appendix C.
Vivienne commented on a donation of £1k for play equipment which had been received from Isleburn.  She said that there was a slight amendment to the Monday Club fund which now stood at £119 following an invoice receipt.
Vivienne said she was asking for review of the books by an independent party (they are not required to be formally audited).

Ronald thanked Vivienne for her work.

	

	13
13.1
13.2
13.3
	Cemetery maintenance 

Craig had raised this issue because of concerns he had about the wall at the cemetery because of a tree in a precarious state pushing it outwards.  The tree was also a potential hazard to the power lines.  He had spoken with Sam Lowe about remedial work but there were sensitivities because of the graves close by.
Craig said he would also look at the water supply to the cemetery.

Under this agenda item, Ronald mentioned the statue of Hugh Miller and said it was looking fairly dirty and dowdy.  He wondered who owned it and if it could be cleaned.  David said it was paid for by public subscription, but he would ask Technical Services if this is something they might be able to undertake.


	CF 
DA 

	14

14.1

14.2

14.3

14.4

14.5
	Highland Councillors’ reports

Craig reported on the flagstone at the top of the Paye by the Ladies’ Walk and how he was hoping to have it changed to a grid for the floodwater to go through.  He also said the gullies were still awaiting repair from the previous inspection.

David raised the recent attempt by the Forestry Commission to introduce car parking charges at Red Rock car park at Learnie.  The FC had agreed to hold the idea for now whilst it consulted locally and reconsidered its decision.

David also mentioned the Coastal Communities Fund (funded by revenue from the Crown Estates) which could be bid into by communities up to 2 miles from the coast.  The bid floor was £50k.  Vivienne said that she thought this could be a useful source of funding to improve the coast defences from Clunes House to the Sutor steps.  Jeremy said the next big storm could be telling as there was erosion in patches which could affect the path considerably.

Ronald agreed to approach John Porteous and see what the cost would be for an estimate of sea defences to be redone and also Phil Waite to see if he would come to a meeting and discuss the Core Path Network in this respect.

The meeting also decided to approach the community to see if someone wanted to be co-opted on to the council for a community project to improve the defences and bid into the fund in due course.  Jeremy will contact Kristina to put an advert on Cromarty Live website asking for a volunteer.


	RY

JCNP

	15
	Correspondence

No correspondence had been received.

	

	16
16.1

16.2

16.3

	Any other business
Helen said that the gate to the protected, dog-free play area on the Links was broken and won’t shut.  Consequently, dogs can now get in and foul the area.  Ronald said he would look at the hinges and assess what could be done.
Vivienne reported briefly on the meeting with Albyn Housing and the Sandilands development.  The issue taken for the council was whether it would support the area set aside for community use being used for allotments on a 5yr lease?  If not, any other community use would have to be on a non-cost basis.  Albyn needed to know as soon as possible so it could report to planners on the proposals and not hold up any planning application.  It was likely that the work could commence within 2yrs.
There was support for this proposal.
	RY

	17


	Date of next meeting

The date of the next meeting was agreed as Monday 30th April 2012.
	

	18
	Planning

Please Note: The Highland Councillors did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this Agenda item

There were no planning issues for discussion at this meeting.


	

	
	Ronald thanked everyone for attending and the meeting 
concluded at 21.10hrs

	


Appendix A – Victoria Hall report
Cromarty & District Community Council
Committee Meeting 26th March 2012

Agenda Item – Victoria Hall Report
1. The Licence Agreement is agreed. Final version, for signing, not yet received from Highland Council.
ACTION – No further action required at present. Licence will be signed by Chair (already approved).
2. Victoria Hall finances (attached) remain healthy. Maximum HC grant possible of £1,000 has been received for 2011/12. Rental Income up by over 10%. Electricity costs up 70%. Oil costs down slightly. Repairs costs down by £900. Annual accounts will be available for next meeting.
ACTION – Information only, no action required.

3. Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund has agreed to accept application to fund paying a Highland Council invoice for £350, levied in respect of legal and survey costs for preparing the Licence to Occupy Agreement.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.
4. Damage caused to stage front by Football Club has been roughly repaired by them. A more permanent repair and redecoration is planned by the VHMC for the summer. Damage to gents’ toilet has been repaired and cost reimbursed by hirer.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.
Vivienne Plampton

Appendix B – Victoria Hall finance report
	
	
	
	
	General Hall Activities
	
	

	
	Income
	
	
	

	
	
	Donations & Gifts
	180.00
	
	

	
	
	Grants
	1,000.00
	
	

	
	
	Hall rental income
	6,343.50
	
	

	
	
	Interest Income
	2.83
	
	

	
	
	Office Rental
	1,040.04
	
	

	
	Total Income
	
	£
	8,566.37

	
	Expense
	
	
	

	
	
	Office Expense
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Bookkeeping fees
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Office Rental
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Printing,  Postage & Stationery
	31.91
	
	

	
	
	
	Professional Fees
	139.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Sundry Petty Cash Expenses
	7.36
	
	

	
	
	
	Telecom & Internet expenses
	18.00
	
	

	
	
	Total Office Expense
	196.27
	
	

	
	
	Premises
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Electricity
	776.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Oil
	2,203.05
	
	

	
	
	
	
	150.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Repairs and Maintenance
	369.19
	
	

	
	
	
	Supplies
	327.15
	
	

	
	
	
	Water charges
	636.38
	
	

	
	
	Total Premises
	4,461.77
	
	

	
	
	Staff Costs
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Salaries
	2,805.90
	
	

	
	
	
	Travel & Other Staff Expenses
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	Total Staff Costs
	2,805.90
	
	

	
	Total Expense
	
	£
	7,463.94

	Surplus/(Deficit) for the Period
	
	£
	1,102.43

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Appendix C – Treasurer’s report
	Finance Report – Cromarty & District Community Council 


		
	Agenda Item No 12 - Treasurer’s Report 

	
		
	Period:  28th February to 26th March 2012
	
		
	General Income

	
	Guide Book Sales

	 £                35.00 


	Less: 

	
	General Expenditure 

	
	Secretarial expenses: March Mtg & Stationery

	 £                55.95 


	Internet costs - Annual website domain fee

	 £                24.95 


	Increase/(Decrease) in Accumulated Fund

	£(45.90)


		
	Fund Income

	
	Isleburn donation re Play Equipment fund

	 £           1,000.00 


		
		
	Fund Expenditure

	
	Guide Books

	 £           1,188.00 


	Cromarty Arms Invoice re Monday Club

	 £              141.00 


	Tennis Court - Balance of Planning Fee 

	 £              161.00 


		
	Increase/(Decrease) in Other Funds

	£(490.00)


		
	Accounts Receivable balance :

	 £                35.00 


	Accounts Payable balance:     

	       Nil 


		
	Bank & Cash in hand balances as @ 26.03.2012 
	 £    28,322.31 


		
	Comprising:

	
		
	Community Council Accumulated fund

	 £           1,629.58 


	Provision for Guide Book reprinting

	 £                12.00 


	Provision for Seaplane Plinth Fund

	 £              820.13 


	Bonfire Night Fund

	 £              160.00 


	Cromarty 2007 fund

	 £              306.87 


	Dr Forth’s Bequest fund - Tennis Court

	 £         20,261.29 


	Dr Forth’s Bequest fund  - Play Equipment 

	 £                      -   


	Monday Club fund

	 £              401.00 


	Play Equipment fund 

	 £           4,731.44 


		 £    28,322.31 


		
	Vivienne Plampton,   26.03.2012

	

	


MINUTES APPROVED BY COUNCIL


Monday 30th April 2012
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